
 

 

MINUTES 

28th EASM General Assembly, online meeting 

Friday, 18th September 2020 

 

Chair:   Ruth Crabtree 

Secretary:  Stefan Walzel, Secretary General EASM 

 

1. Opening of the General Assembly  

Ruth Crabtree opened the 28th General Assembly. 55 (fifty-five) members with 
voting rights attended the meeting. According to EASM’s statutes 7.6, the 
minimum chorum of ten percent of members was succeed. At the time of the 
AGM, EASM has 167 members. 

 

2.  Approval of the Agenda for the Meeting 

The agenda of the meeting was approved by the members. 

 

3.  Approval of the Minutes of the 27th General Assembly, 2019 in 
Seville 

The Minutes of the 27th General Assembly 2019 in Seville were approved. 

 

4.  Report from the President 

President Vassil Girginov reported about EASM activities during the previous 
year. Treasurer Aila Ahonen gave the financial report and presented the 
financial budget for 2020/21 (see appendix A). Both reports and the budget 
plan were approved by the members. 

Rob Wilson and Gun Normark checked the EASMs’ books independently. Both 
auditors reported that the accounting was well documented and no issues or 
concerns were raised (see appendix B). However, the impact of the COVID 19 



 

 

pandemic on the financial viability of EASM should be seriously considered for 
the upcoming financial year. 

 

5.  Report from ESMQ editor 

Paul Downward reported upon the development of the European Sport 
Management Quarterly. As impact factors are driven by citations, authors and 
reviewers are encouraged to promote the citation of ESMQ literature if it is 
relevant. The Journal remains a 3* rating on the UK Association of Business 
Schools Academic Journal Guide in the UK and currently has an A rating on the 
Australian Business Deans Council Journal Quality list. 

 

6. Questions and discussion 

No question or comment were raised. 

 

7.EASM Conferences  

The EASM Conference 2021 will be hold in London from 1 to 4 September.  

Innsbruck University will host the EASM Conference in 2022. 

In 2023 the EASM Conference will be organised by the Ulster University, Belfast, 
Norther Ireland. 

The call for bids for 2024 is open and interested organisations are asked to submit 
their interest before 31 May 2021. 

The EASM Board will host a workshop on 22 October 2020 in order to explore the 
future format of EASM Conferences.  

 

10.  Election of next Chair 

The EASM Board proposed James Zhang as the chair for the AGM 2021. The 
members unanimously accepted the proposal.  

 

  



 

 

11.  Any Other Business 

WASM will host its fourth conference 2021 in Doha, Qatar. 

SMAANZ Conference Week will take place 30th Nov – 4th Dec 2020. 

Christos Anagnostopoulos asked about the current state of the EASM Research 
Fellow Programme. Vassil Girginov responded that the EASM Board will discuss 
this item at next Board Meeting. 

 

12.  Closing of the Meeting 

The next AGM will be on 2nd or 3rd September 2021 in London. The chair closed 
the meeting. 

 

 

Cologne, 18th September 2020 

 

 
 

Ruth Crabtree     Stefan Walzel 

Chair AGM        Secretary General EASM 

  



 

 

Appendix A: Budget plan FY 2020/21 

 

 

 

 

 

  



 

 

Appendix B: Auditor Report 

 

 


